Minutes of Shalbourne Parish Council

Held on Monday 14th January 2008

Kingston Room

1. Apologies for absence None

2.  Receive declarations of personal and prejudicial interests  None

3. Approval of minutes of the last meeting.

Approved Proposed by Mr D Byrne seconded by Mr R Theobald.

4. Matters arising from minutes

a. Review of Actions taken.

All actions covered elsewhere in the minutes.

b. Community First Aid Course.

The Council supports the running of the Community First Aid course but wishes to clarify the position on the level of competency achieved by attendees. There is no formal qualification associated with the Course but it designed to offer attendees a knowledge of First Aid to given them confidence to take further training and act as a good neighbour if called upon to do so.

c. Shalbourne Club

Councillor Theobald gave a report on the Shalbourne Club AGM which had been attended by Councillors Hooper, Moore, Tyler and Theobald as well as the Parish Clerk. Councillor Theobald reassured the Council that the meeting had been run very professionally and there was evident transparency between the Charities activities and that of the limited company. Councillor Theobald stated that with hindsight it had been better for the Councillors to attend the AGM of Shalbourne Club rather than the trustees address the Council meeting. As a result of the meeting and subsequent discussions it has been proposed by both the Council and the Shalbourne Club that Councillor Theobald would represent the Parish Council on the  Shalbourne Club management committee.

Proposed by Mr P Blanthorn and seconded by Mrs L Green. ACCEPTED 

d. Storage of emergency sand bags

It has been proposed to store a supply of sand and bags for emergency flood defence at the car park in the recreation field. Shalbourne Club has agreed on the proviso that it is stored securely and tidily. Councillor Theobald has been requested to report back to the next meeting on the most efficient way of doing this.






ACTION RT

e. Shalbourne Post Office is not on the list of potential closures

The Clerk reported that according to the recommendations in the current consultation to be found at the following website: ftp://ftp.royalmail.com/Downloads/public/ctf/po/proposed_area_plan_for_West_Berks_&_Wilts_A4.pdf Or by contacting the consultation team National Consultation Team, Post Office Ltd FREEPOST CONSULTATION TEAM  Telephone: 08457 22 33 44 Shalbourne post Office has not been recommended for closure, in this round.

f. Insurance Policy

Mrs Green reported that she has not been able to resolve the issue of adding legal expenses to the Zurich Insurance policy despite considerable contact with both Zurich and WALC. Nor had the Certificates of Public Liability or Employers Liability been received by Mrs Green or the Clerk.

Mr G Tyler proposed that a cheque was sent to Zurich for a nominal £10 with a covering letter to state that this was to cover in the increased premium for legal expenses.  This was seconded by Mr P Blanthorn. Mrs Green also requested that the Council gave her authority to register a complaint about the difficulties she had encountered in dealing with this matter. This was seconded by Mr P Blanthorn. 






ACTION LG

5. That the Council resolves to adopt 

a. New Salary scale for Clerk with effect from new financial year hourly rate at salary band LC1 £8.04.

Adopted Proposed by Mr J Hooper and seconded by Mrs Green

6. That the Council resolves to pay

a. New clerks training course fee of £52.88 

Adopted Mr P Blanthorn and seconded by Mr J Moore

b. Clerks joining fee and membership to the Society of Local Council Clerks £7.00 joining fee and £65 annual membership.

Not adopted Clerk has been instructed to check with the Society that we needed to pay the joining fee as it was considered that Shalbourne had been a member in the past. ACTION LP

7. That the Council resolves to adopt 2008/09 Budget

a. Following a lengthy discussion the proposed budget was further amended prior to being accepted. And the 2008/09 precept at a rate of £5000 per annum has been proposed by Mr J Hooper and seconded by Mr P Blanthorn.  

OPEN Discussion 

8. The Council resolves to undertake the care and maintenance of the Churchyard once the PCC has transferred it to the Parish Council.  

It was decided that the Council had insufficient information to make an informed decision on the matter as research is needed into the implications of such a takeover. The PC needs a formal and detailed 'offer' from the PCC and the PCC should be invited to make such an offer.  ACTION LP 

9. The Council resolves to work with Shalbourne Club in jointly providing a notice board at the entrance to the recreation field.

The Council agreed to include in the budget a contribution of up to £300 to part fund a joint Shalbourne Club and Parish Notice board at the entrance to the Sports Field in Rivar Road. Mr Byrne agreed to obtain a response from Shalbourne Club

Proposed Mr J Moore and Seconded by Mrs J Preston.

OPEN Discussion 

10. The Council instructs the Clerk to work with appropriate authorities in providing larger signs and/or deterrents (if appropriate) to restrict the use of Cox’s Lane by none pedestrian users. 

Mr J Moore reported that no larger signs were available, gates or other barriers would be contentious. With at least 5 properties having a 'presumed' right of access it was difficult to see what further measures would be successful in restricting use of the footpath to those entitled.  Mr Moore suggested that if the perpetrators were known then he would approach them and take appropriate action.
11. Parish Plans

a. The Council instructs the Clerk to initiate the process of preparing a Parish Plan for Shalbourne 

b. The Council instructs the Clerk to invite members of the Parish to join the parish plan sub committee

c. The Council resolves to pay 5% (£350) towards funding the Parish Plan 

d. The Council instructs the Clerk to apply for funding to support the Parish Plan.

A proposal was put forward by Mrs Preston that a separate open meeting should be held to discuss the best approach in preparing a simplified version of the Parish Plan, appropriate to the needs of Shalbourne. This was agreed for Monday 4th Feb.  This was seconded by Mr P Blanthorn and the resolution was accepted. 

12. The Council Proposes to meet on the following dates for 2008

14thJanuary



10th March

7th April Village Assembly

12th May Council AGM

14th July 

8th September

10th November

Proposed by Mr P Blanthorn seconded by?

Accepted.

13. Council to resolve to authorise the signing of orders for payment (Paper B).   

	Payment
	Amount

	KDC skip hire (November)
	£65.00

	Village Hall hire
	£80.00

	Clerks Salary (Nov & Dec)
	£282.60

	Total 
	£427.60


Approved. Proposed by Mr P Blanthorn Seconded by Mrs Preston.

Transfer from deposit to current account £430.

Approved. Proposed by Mr G Tyler Seconded by Mrs L Green

The chairman reported that since the last meeting the following credits had been received the second instalment of the 2007 precept, £1500 and interest of £157.91.

14. Committee Reports:

The Council to resolve to accept the Committee reports and give further directions as appropriate from the following committees.

a. Planning (Councillor Blanthorn)

i. Planning Applications received

1. K/57637/F Errection of a horse walker at Thatches

2. K/57662/TR2 removal of leylandii hedge Fairmount

3. K/57700/TR2 Work to trees on school field 

ii. Planning Requests granted by KDC

1. K/57500/F first floor extension 9 Fairmount Approved.

2. K/57523/F & LBC addition of domer window at E Court Farm. Rejected

3. K/57637/F Errection of a horse walker at Thatches. Approved. 

4. K/57662/TR2 removal of leylandii hedge Fairmount. Approved. 

5. K/57700/TR2 Work to trees on school field Approved. 

6. KDC re the appeal against the refusal of planning consent for a house adjacent to Melrose Cottage.

The Parish council resolves to reiterate is objection to this planning proposal. Proposed by Mr J Hooper and seconded by Mr P Blanthorn.

b. Flooding (Councillors Moore and Tyler)

The meeting between the Environment Agency, WCC and the Parish Council held on the 15th November 2007 had been reported in the Parish Magazine.  Extra grips have been dug higher up Rivar Road. The Matter is on-going.

c. Footpaths (Councillor Moore)

Councillor Moore reported that the stile behind Orams farm had been modified to give better dog access by the land owner. Discussions have been arranged between WCC and the farmer in Oxenwood concerning way marking and the route of a bridle way. WCC have been requested to maintain FP1 between Brook Lane and Flowers Farm and to improve the way marking in Brook Lane.

d. Highways (Councillor Zweck)

Notice has been given by WCC of the Closure of road UC326402 Mill Lane Bagshot on Monday 28th January 2008 for 3 days between 09.30 and 15.30.

In addition Mrs S Zweck has been requested Highways to carry out ditch clearance work in the Parish.

e. Transport (Councillor Blanthorn)

Mr P Blanthorn reported that talks were taking place between the rail network and the bus company to try to have a more integrated timetable.

The new rail time tables continue to be an issue with trains consistently running late.

f. Police (Councillor Theobald)

Little to report. Councillor Theobald had reported to the community policing team his disappointment in their new style newsletter.

g. Environment (Councillor Preston)

Councillor Preston has been corresponding with the relevant agencies over the problems with the sewage system in the village and the impact that future development at Ropewind Farm will have on the system. 

15. Summary of correspondence received 
16. Date of next meeting

Meeting to discuss Parish Plans to be held on 4th February at 19.30 in the Village Hall.

Meeting closed. 22.00

